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IMPORTANT INFORMATION 

This position statement (the “Position Statement”) does not constitute or form part of an offer to sell, or a solicitation of an offer 

to purchase or subscribe for, any securities to any person in any jurisdiction. 

 

This Position Statement has been published by the management board (the “ Management Board”) and the independent 

members of the supervisory board (the “Supervisory Board”) (the Supervisory Board and the Management Board are 

collectively referred to as the “FEG Boards”) of Fortuna Entertainment Group N.V. (“FEG”) for the sole purpose of providing 

information to its shareholders on the Polish Tender Offer and the Czech Voluntary Buy-Out Offer (collectively: the “ Offer”) 

made by Fortbet Holdings Limited (the “Offeror”), an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Penta Investments Limited (“Penta”), 

to the holders of issued and outstanding ordinary registered shares with a nominal value of EUR 0.01 each in the capital of FEG 

(the “ Shares” and each a “Share”; holders of such Shares being referred to as the “ Shareholders”) to purchase for cash their 

Shares on the terms and conditions as set out in the Offer Memoranda, as required pursuant to section 18 paragraph 2 and 

Annex G of the Dutch Decree on Public Takeover Bids (Besluit openbare biedingen Wft).  

 

As at the date of this Position Statement, the price offered by the Offeror under the Offer amounts to CZK 182.50 or PLN 29.80 per 

Share (the “Offer Price”). 

 

The Polish Tender Offer is made by the Offeror pursuant to the applicable laws of the Republic of Poland and on and subject to the 

terms of the Polish Offer Memorandum and is made in respect of Shares traded on either the Prague Stock Exchange (“PSE”) or the 

Warsaw Stock Exchange (“WSE”) and registered under ISIN code NL0009604859 which were registered on securities accounts 

maintained in the Republic of Poland as at the end of 5 January 2018. The Czech Voluntary Buy-Out Offer is made by the Offeror 

pursuant to the applicable laws of the Czech Republic and on and subject to the terms of the Czech Offer Memorandum and is made 

in respect of Shares traded on either the PSE or the WSE and registered under ISIN code NL0009604859.  

 

In order to cater for a proper decision-making process and to avoid any actual or perceived conflict of interest, the FEG Boards – in 

the case of the Supervisory Board: without the participation of the conflicted members Mr Iain Child and Mr Marek Šmrha – 

discussed and decided on an allocation of responsibilities. As such, the FEG Boards appointed a transaction committee consisting of 

the chair of the Supervisory Board, Mr Tom de Waard, as well as Mr Per Widerström and Mr Boudewijn Wentink, both members of 

the Management Board, to lead FEG’s negotiating team and to make recommendations to the FEG Boards in relation to the review 

of the Offer and FEG's strategic alternatives (the “Transaction Committee”). Following negotiations with the Offeror, the 

Transaction Committee made recommendations to the FEG Boards in relation to the Offer. The FEG Boards (without the 

participation of the conflicted members of the Supervisory Board) subsequently came to their decisions taking into account the 

recommendation of the Transaction Committee and the advice rendered by FEG's advisers. Following such negotiations and 

recommendations, the Offeror and FEG entered into a Merger Protocol dated 2 January 2018 setting out the terms upon which the 

Offeror would make the Offer, with the support of the FEG Boards (“Merger Protocol”).  

 

As the Offeror wishes to acquire full ownership of FEG and its business, if, following the settlement of the Offer the Offeror and its 

affiliates hold 95% or more of FEG’s aggregate issued and outstanding ordinary share capital (geplaatst en uitstaand kapitaal) 

(excluding any Shares then held by FEG), it is possible that the Offeror may commence a compulsory acquisition procedure 

(uitkoopprocedure) in accordance with article 2:92a or 2:201a of the Dutch Civil Code (“DCC”) or a takeover buy-out procedure in 

accordance with article 2:359c of the DCC to buy out the holders of Shares that have not disposed of their Shares under the Offer. 

Furthermore, the Offeror may seek to transfer FEG’s registered seat to the Czech Republic and transform FEG into a Czech legal 

entity; if this occurs and the Offeror and its affiliates own 90% of the Shares, the minority Shareholders may be forced to transfer 

their Shares to the Offeror pursuant to Sections 375 through 394 of the Czech Business Corporations Act. 

 
In addition to the terms defined elsewhere in this Position Statement, any capitalized terms in this Position Statement shall have 

the meaning attributed to them in Section 9 (Definitions) of this Position Statement. Any reference in this Position Statement 

to defined terms in plural form shall constitute a reference to such defined terms in singular form, and vice versa. All 
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grammatical and other changes required by use of a definition shall be deemed to have been made herein and the provisions 

hereof shall be applied as if such changes have been made. 

 

Certain numerical figures set out in this Position Statement, including financial data presented in millions or thousands, have 

been subject to rounding adjustments and, as a result, should therefore not be regarded as exact. In addition, the rounding also 

means that the totals of the data in this Position Statement may vary slightly from the actual arithmetic totals of such information. 

 

This document does not constitute or form part of an offer to buy or sell, or a solicitation of an offer to buy or sell, any securities 

to any person in any jurisdiction, nor a solicitation of any vote, consent or approval. Shareholders of FEG have to form their own 

view on the merits of the Offer and have to make their own decision. This document is not for release, publication or distribution 

in, into, or from any jurisdiction where such release, publication or distribution would constitute a violation of the securities 

laws of such jurisdiction and therefore persons into whose possession this document comes should inform themselves about, 

and observe, any such restrictions. Failure to comply with any such restrictions may constitute a violation of the securities laws of 

any such jurisdiction. If you are in any doubt about the contents of this document or the action you should take, you should 

seek your own legal and/or financial advice immediately from your stockbroker, bank manager, attorney, accountant or other 

independent financial advisor authorized under the laws of the Netherlands or, if you are outside the Netherlands, from an 

appropriately authorized independent legal and/or financial advisor under the laws of your own jurisdiction. This document 

may contain quotes and excerpts from certain previously published third-party materials. Consent of the author(s) and 

publication(s) has neither been sought nor obtained. 

 
If you have sold or otherwise transferred your shares, please send this document as soon as possible to the purchaser or transferee, 

or to the stockbroker, bank or other agent through whom the sale of transfer was effected. However, this document must not 

be forwarded or transmitted into any jurisdiction where to do so would constitute a violation of the relevant laws of that 

jurisdiction. If you have sold or otherwise transferred only a part of your shares, you should retain this document and consult your 

stockbroker, bank or other agent through whom the sale or transfer was effected. 

 
Copies of the Position Statement can be obtained free of charge by contacting FEG via its website (http://www.fortunagroup.eu). 

 

The information included in this Position Statement reflects the situation as of the date of this Position Statement, unless otherwise 

indicated. Under no circumstances may the issue or distribution of this Position Statement be interpreted as implying that the 

information contained herein is true and accurate on a later date than the date hereof, unless otherwise indicated. FEG does not 

undertake any obligation to publicly release any revision to this information to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this 

document, except as may be required by applicable Dutch securities laws or by any appropriate regulatory authority. FEG is 

exclusively responsible for the accuracy and completeness of the information contained in this Position Statement, provided that 

the only responsibility that is accepted for information concerning the Offeror and the Offer is that such information is properly 

reported and reproduced from the Offer Memoranda or as otherwise provided by the Offeror. 

 

This Position Statement includes “forward-looking” statements, including statements about the expected timing and completion 

of the Offer. Forward-looking statements involve known or unknown risk and uncertainty because these statements relate to 

events and depend on circumstances that all occur in the future. Generally, words such as may, should, aim, will, expect, 

intend, estimate, anticipate, believe, plan, seek, continue or similar expressions identify forward-looking statements. FEG 

believes the expectations reflected in such forward-looking statements are based on reasonable assumptions. Nevertheless, no 

assurance can be given that such statements will be fulfilled or prove to be correct, and no representations are made as to the 

future accuracy and completeness of such statements. Any such forward-looking statements must be considered with the fact that 

actual events or results may vary materially from such forward-looking statements due to, among other things, political, 

financial, economic, commercial or legal changes in the markets and environments in which FEG does business, to competitive 

developments or risks inherent to FEG's business plans and to uncertainties, risk and volatility in financial markets and other 

factors affecting FEG. Shareholders are reminded that under Dutch law the FEG Boards owe fiduciary duties to FEG and 

through FEG to all of its stakeholders and not only to Shareholders. Decisions that boards may have to take pursuant to their 

fiduciary duties may adversely affect shareholder value. 
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This Position Statement is governed by the laws of the Netherlands. The District Court of Amsterdam (Rechtbank Amsterdam) and 

its appellate courts shall have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any disputes which might arise out of or in connection with this 

Position Statement. Accordingly, any legal action or proceedings arising out of or in connection with this Position Statement may 

be brought exclusively in such courts. 

 

This document is not for release, publication or distribution, in whole or in part, in or into Canada or Japan. 
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1. LETTER FROM THE FEG BOARDS TO THE SHAREHOLDERS 

Dear Shareholder, 
 
It is our pleasure to provide you with our Position Statement in relation to the Offer.  
 
On 2 January 2018, FEG announced that it had entered into a Merger Protocol with the Offeror in 
respect of the Offer. The Offer is fully supported and recommended by the FEG Boards and the 
Offer Price of CZK 182.50 or PLN 29.80 per Share is regarded by the FEG Boards as a full and 
fair valuation of FEG.  
 
Before entering into the Merger Protocol, we made a thorough assessment of the Offer, based on 
the detailed considerations of the Transaction Committee comprised of Mr Tom de Waard, Mr 
Per Widerström and Mr Boudewijn Wentink, which was formed to assist our consideration of the 
Offer. We have also thoroughly considered the implications of the Delisting Resolution and of a 
subsequent delisting of Shares from the PSE and the WSE for FEG.  
 
We have weighed up the interests of FEG and its stakeholders, including all Shareholders and the 
FEG Group’s employees. We have sought and obtained extensive advice from our financial and 
legal advisors and have carefully considered the optimal strategy for FEG to pursue in light of the 
Offer.  
 
We have consistently insisted that FEG’s minority Shareholders should be offered a reasonable 
opportunity to exit FEG against a price that reflects the value of FEG and is fair from a financial 
point of view. We have used this as our guiding principle in assessing the terms proposed by the 
Offeror and believe the Offer meets this standard. As such, we support and recommend the Offer 
for your acceptance. 
 
This Position Statement sets out in greater detail our rationale for supporting and recommending 
the Offer.  
  
We look forward to welcoming you to the EGM convened to consider the Offer and the Delisting 
Resolution.  
 
Yours faithfully, 
 
 
 

Supervisory Board of FEG 
 
Mr. Tom de Waard 
Chairman 
 
Mr. Morten Rønde  
 
Mr. Michael Clark  
 
 
 
 

 
Management Board of FEG 
 
Mr. Per Evald Widerström 
Chairman 
 
Ms. Janka Galáčová 
 
Mr. Richard van Bruchem  
 
Mr. Boudewijn Wentink 
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2. BACKGROUND AND DECISION MAKING  

This Section sets out a non-exhaustive overview of events that led to the signing of the Merger 
Protocol (as defined below) as well as a brief overview of certain events relating to the earlier 
offer for the Shares announced by the Offeror on 31 March 2017. 
 

2.1 The 2017 Offer  

On 31 March 2017 the Offeror announced a tender offer for all of the outstanding shares in FEG 
and to this end published a tender offer document for the Polish market and voluntary buy-out 
offer document for the Czech market  (the “2017 Offer”). On the same date, the Offeror sent a 
letter to the Management Board of FEG informing them that it had announced the tender offer. At 
that time, the Offeror held 35,490,330 shares in the share capital of FEG, representing 68.25% of 
the share capital.  
 
Prior to the announcement and the letter, FEG was not aware of the Offeror's intention to launch 
the 2017 Offer and as such not involved in setting the terms of the 2017 Offer. 
 
The price initially offered by the Offeror in the 2017 Offer was CZK 98.69 or PLN 15.43 per 
Share. The price was subsequently increased to CZK 118.04 or PLN 18.68 per Share on 26 May 
2017.  
 
The evaluation of the 2017 Offer was led by an independent transaction committee appointed by 
the Supervisory Board and the Management Board. This committee consisted of Morten Rønde, 
as chairman, Per Evald Widerström and Janka Galáčová. The committee presented its 
recommendations to both the Supervisory Board and the Management Board.  
 
Having received extensive external professional assistance and advice, and having given due and 
careful consideration to the strategic, operational, financial and social aspects and consequences 
of the unsolicited 2017 Offer, both the Supervisory Board and the Management Board reached 
the conclusion that, while there were certain advantages to a delisting of FEG, it could not 
recommend the 2017 Offer to the Shareholders.  
 
Reference is made to Section 6 of the position statement issued in relation to the 2017 Offer in 
which the FEG Boards concluded that “while there are certain advantages to a delisting of FEG, 
[the FEG Boards] cannot recommend the Offer … from a financial point of view to the 
Shareholders”.1  
 

2.2 The Templeton Litigation 

In June 2017 Franklin Templeton Investment Funds – Templeton Eastern European Fund, 
Franklin Templeton Investment Funds – Templeton Emerging Markets Smaller Companies Fund 
and Templeton Global Investment Trust – Templeton Emerging Markets Small Cap Fund 
(collectively “Templeton”) initiated court proceedings against FEG and the Offeror at the 
Enterprise Chamber (Ondernemingskamer) of the Court of Appeal in Amsterdam, requesting (in 
addition to certain interim measures) the Enterprise Chamber to order an investigation into the 
policy and course of events at FEG since FEG’s listing in 2010 and focusing on certain particular 

                                                 
1http://www.fortunagroup.eu/public/1f/45/5f/761479_1321040_EUI_1201468011_1_FEG_Position_State

ment_2._6._2017.PDF   
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matters, including the 2017 Offer and the influence of the Offeror on the policy of FEG. The 
Enterprise Chamber rejected the application of Templeton in a decision dated 14 July 2017. In 
that decision the Enterprise Chamber ruled inter alia that the 2017 Offer and the then anticipated 
post-closing restructuring measures did not result in sufficient grounds to doubt a proper policy at 
FEG. 
 
Shareholders should note that the above application was in addition to an earlier application made 
by Templeton in April 2017, relating to the acquisition of Bet Active Concept S.R.L., Bet Zone 
S.R.L., Public Slots S.R.L. and Slot Arena S.R.L. by FEG from Fortbet (the “Romanian 
Acquisitions”). That earlier application had led to interim measures preventing the shareholders 
from voting on the Romanian Acquisitions at the extraordinary general meeting which was 
scheduled on 26 April 2017, and installing an independent Supervisory Board member 
exclusively authorized to decide on the provision of information to the shareholders in relation to 
the Romanian Acquisitions. The Enterprise Chamber granted these interim measures as it 
believed that the shareholders were not provided with sufficient information to properly 
determine their vote on the Romanian Acquisitions prior to the extraordinary general meeting of 
26 April 2017. 
The Romanian Acquisitions ultimately proceeded after FEG, under the supervision and with the 
approval of the court appointed supervisory director, had provided additional information 
regarding the Romanian Acquisitions to its shareholders. 
 

2.3 Enhanced Corporate Governance 

Following this litigation FEG sought to appoint two additional independent Supervisory Board 
members and one additional independent Management Board member. This was done, amongst 
other reasons, with a view to further strengthen the breadth and depth of expertise on both the 
Management Board and Supervisory Board more generally and to safeguard the interests of all of 
FEG’s stakeholders, including its minority shareholders.  
 
In an extraordinary general meeting of FEG held on 1 December 2017, the Shareholders 
unanimously appointed: 
 
• Mr. Boudewijn Wentink as a new member of the Management Board;  
 
• Mr. Tom de Waard as a new member of the Supervisory Board; and 
 
• Mr. Michael R. Clark as a new member of the Supervisory Board. 
 

 
2.4 The current Offer 

On 4 December 2017, the Offeror sent a non-binding indicative offer (the “NBIO”) to the FEG 
Boards outlining the terms on which the Offeror proposed to acquire all of the issued and 
outstanding Shares in FEG not already held by the Offeror.  
 
The NBIO entailed an offer price of CZK 170.00 or PLN 28.06 per Share and included 
information detailing the Offeror’s rationale for a delisting of FEG and certain benefits that the 
Offeror believed would follow should the Offeror acquire 100% of FEG. At that time, the Offeror 
held 41,695,803 shares in the share capital of FEG, representing 80.18% of the share capital. 
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On 7 December 2017 the FEG Boards met in a joint meeting to consider the NBIO. The FEG 
Boards determined that the content of the NBIO was of sufficient substance and merit for FEG to 
engage in further negotiations with the Offeror in relation to the transaction as proposed therein. 
The FEG Boards also appointed the Transaction Committee to lead FEG’s negotiating team and 
to make recommendations to the FEG Boards in relation to the review of the Offer and FEG's 
strategic alternatives.  
 
To avoid the appearance of a conflict of interest in respect of FEG’s consideration of the NBIO, 
Mr Iain Child and Mr Marek Šmrha did not participate in the deliberations and voting on the 
NBIO or the subsequent negotiations in respect of the Offer. To avoid any actual conflict of 
interest, or the appearance thereof, each of Mr Iain Child and Mr Marek Šmrha have not been and 
will not be part of any deliberations or decision-making by the FEG Boards in relation to the 
Offer, including the adoption of the FEG Boards' position regarding the Offer as set out in this 
Position Statement. To the extent reference is made in this Position Statement to the FEG Boards, 
this should be read as excluding Mr Iain Child and Mr Marek Šmrha. 
 
In the period between 4 December 2017 and 2 January 2018, various meetings and calls took 
place between members of the Transaction Committee and/or FEG's general counsel and FEG's 
legal advisers. In addition, the Transaction Committee engaged in further correspondence and 
discussions with Offeror in relation to the terms of the Offer. Following such discussions the 
Offeror offered an improved price of CZK 182.50 or PLN 29.80 per Share and improved the post-
closing governance by giving the independent members of the Supervisory Board an on-going 
role in safeguarding the interests of any minority Shareholders following completion of the Offer.  
 
On 2 January 2018, the Offeror and FEG entered into a Merger Protocol in respect of the Offer 
setting out the terms upon which the Offeror would make the Offer with the support of the FEG 
Boards (the “Merger Protocol”).  
 
On 3 January 2018, the Offeror published a tender offer document for the Polish market2 (the 
“Polish Offer Memorandum”) and a voluntary buy-out offer document for the Czech market3 
(the “Czech Offer Memorandum”), relating to the acquisition by the Offeror of all issued 
outstanding shares in FEG admitted to trading on the Warsaw Stock Exchange (“WSE”) and the 
Prague Stock Exchange (“PSE”) (jointly referred to as the “Offer Memoranda”). 

 
On 3 January 2018, following the announcement of the Offer, the Offeror requested for an 
extraordinary general meeting of FEG to be convened and to vote on delisting of FEG. FEG then 
issued a notice for an extraordinary general meeting of shareholders of FEG to be held on 15 
February 2018 (“EGM”). One of the agenda items is the discussion of the Offer and the other is a 
vote on FEG’s delisting at the request of the Offeror. 
 
On 7 February 2018, the FEG Boards unanimously resolved to adopt the position as set out in this 
Position Statement. 

  

                                                 
2 https://www.esp.pl/pl/departament-rynkow-kapitalowych/oferty/fortuna-dokumenty-oferty.  
3 https://cdn.patria-direct.cz/Odkup/Nabidka-na-koupi-akcii_CZ.pdf.   
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3. STRATEGIC CONSIDERATIONS 

This Section sets out the principal strategic matters and market background considered by the 
FEG Boards and the Transaction Committee in their assessment of the Offer.  
 

3.1 Current and future strategy  

FEG is the leading Central and Eastern European (“CEE”) betting and gaming operator and 
offers a comprehensive range of online and land network-based betting and gaming products, 
including pre-match and live betting on a range of sporting events as well as number games.  
FEG’s vision is to be the number 1 licensed sports betting and gaming operator in Central and 
Eastern Europe  with the most trusted and exciting multi-channel betting and gaming brands.  

 
In order to achieve FEG’s vision and growth ambitions, FEG has developed a value creation 
strategy which is based upon three main pillars: 

   market share gain in existing markets driven by regulation and operational excellence; 
   product vertical extension into online gaming driven by regulation and 

internationalization; and 
   expansion into CEE regulated markets through mergers and acquisitions. 

 
As the number 1 licensed sports betting and gaming operator in CEE, with the most trusted and 
exciting multichannel betting and gaming brands, FEG is well positioned to deliver on these 
initiatives.  
 
The objective is to ensure FEG is prepared to provide its customers with a market leading 
multichannel and cross platform betting and gaming offering in all its markets where regulation 
allows it, as well as to implement a technology platform that will support FEG’s vision and 
growth strategy. FEG aims, by 2019, to: 

   maintain its position as the #1 licensed betting and gaming operator in CEE, active in 5 
markets; 

   have the most trusted and exciting betting and gaming brands; 
   explore further merger and acquisition opportunities in other markets; and 
   be a regional leader on both a Gross Winnings and EBITDA basis. 

 
Achieving these objectives will require further long term investments in FEG's growth strategy. 
To this end, the FEG Boards have previously proposed not to pay dividends but instead to 
reinvest profits in the FEG Group. In addition, further funding and shareholder support may be 
required to finance merger and acquisition transactions and to pursue other strategic opportunities 
which align with FEG’s growth strategy.  
 

3.2  Strategic advantages of the Offer  

The FEG Boards have considered the implications of the Offer for FEG and its stakeholders in 
light of the foregoing strategy. Set out below is the FEG Boards’ analysis of the principal 
strategic implications of the Offer: namely the implications of a “public-to-private” transaction, 
whereby the Offeror proposes to become FEG’s sole shareholder, and the proposed delisting of 
Shares from the WSE and the PSE. 
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Offeror as sole shareholder 

The Offeror is (and since the initial public offer in 2010 has been) the majority shareholder of 
FEG and is now seeking to acquire all shares in FEG such that FEG becomes wholly-owned by 
the Offeror. 

The Offeror has made it clear in the Offer Memoranda that it intends to support the continuation 
of the business operations of FEG in the foreseeable future. The Offeror will continue to support 
both the organic and acquisition growth of FEG in the future.  

The FEG Boards see structural advantages to pursuing FEG’s growth strategy in a wholly-owned 
environment, given the Offeror’s stated support for FEG’s existing strategy. The FEG Board 
believes that a simplified shareholder structure will:  

(i) afford FEG more flexibility in implementing its vision and strategy;  

(ii) free management resources to fully focus on the implementation of the strategy of FEG 
(e.g. organic growth, integration, further acquisitions) and further market share gains and 
will permit the swifter integration of acquisitions and FEG’s realization of resultant 
efficiencies; and  

(iii) remove potential barriers to pursuing opportunities in riskier markets or product 
segments. 

The FEG Boards take great comfort from the Offeror’s intention to continue its support for FEG’s 
vision and future growth strategy by, amongst others, furthering regulatory reform and 
government relations in relevant jurisdictions and supporting acquisitions. The FEG Boards note 
that the Offeror has recorded its support in the Merger Protocol.  

Considerations relating to delisting 

The FEG Boards have also given detailed consideration to the Offeror’s stated intention to delist 
the Shares and withdraw the Shares from trading on the regulated markets of the PSE and the 
WSE. 

The FEG Boards see considerable strategic benefit to the proposed delisting and believe such 
action will strengthen FEG’s position in the market and facilitate the achievement of our strategic 
goals. Specifically, we share the belief of the Offeror that ending the listings of FEG’s Shares on 
the PSE and WSE will: 

(i) release FEG from its public disclosure obligations, which are currently a significant 
disadvantage as FEG’s major competitors are private companies that are subject to less 
extensive and transparent reporting requirements, but are able to benefit from the 
information publicly shared by FEG and thus compete more effectively with FEG; 

(ii) eliminate the regulatory and compliance aspects associated with a listing, which impose a 
significant financial and management burden on FEG which is not sufficiently 
compensated by benefits that are often associated with a listing (such as market profile or 
improved access to capital and investors); 
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(iii) enable FEG, as an unlisted company with no public disclosure requirements, to more 
easily take advantage of market opportunities and to adopt a more aggressive acquisition 
strategy; 

(iv) allow an increased focus on long-term goals instead of the short-term goals often 
encouraged in a public markets context; and  

(v) enable FEG to realize cost savings, given the costs associated with maintaining the dual 
listing. 

The FEG Boards have accordingly formed the view that the Offer and the proposed delisting 
present significant and convincing strategic advantages for FEG. The strategic vision of the 
Offeror closely aligns with FEG’s own objectives and will facilitate the sustained growth of FEG 
and in the future.  

In addition to furthering FEG’s own strategic ambitions, the FEG Boards require that the Offer 
and the proposed delisting also provides FEG’s other Shareholders with a reasonable opportunity 
to exit their FEG shareholding for a price that reflects the value of FEG and is fair to the 
Shareholders from a financial point of view. The following Section 4 provides an overview of the 
terms of the Offer and Section 5 includes the FEG Boards’ financial and non-financial assessment 
of the Offer.  
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4.  OVERVIEW OF THE OFFER MEMORANDA 

This Section provides a high level overview of the Offer as set out in the Offer Memoranda. 
Shareholders should note that this does not include all details from the Offer Memoranda and 
Shareholders should review the Offer Memoranda relating to their Shares in full detail. 

4.1 Dual Public Offers 

The Offer consists of two public offers, the Polish Tender Offer and the Czech Voluntary Buy-
Out Offer. 

The Polish Tender Offer is a regulated tender offer announced in accordance with applicable 
Polish law. The Polish Tender Offer concerns those Shares that were acquired through 
transactions executed as part of trading on a regulated market in Poland and which were 
registered in a securities account maintained in Poland as at the end of the second calendar day 
from the announcement of the Offer. 

The Czech Voluntary Buy-Out Offer is voluntarily made in the Czech Republic under equivalent 
terms to the Polish Tender Offer. The Czech Voluntary Buy-Out Offer concerns all issued 
outstanding Shares admitted to trading on the PSE and WSE.  

The Shares to be subscribed under the Offer must not be encumbered with any pledge or by any 
third party rights. 

4.2 Current and intended shareholding of the Offeror 

At the date of the Offer, the Offeror held 41,695,803 of the 52,000,000 outstanding Shares, 
entitling the Offeror to exercise 41,695,803 votes at the general meeting of FEG and representing 
80.18% of the share capital and 80.18% of the total number of votes at the general meeting of 
FEG.  

Through the Offer, the Offeror wishes to acquire the entire registered issued and outstanding 
share capital of FEG and 100% of votes in the general meeting of FEG.  

Notwithstanding the above, the Offeror has not made the Offer conditional on achieving any 
minimum acceptance threshold. Given the Offeror’s position as the current majority shareholder 
of FEG, the Transaction Committee considered it imperative that the Offer be unconditional in 
this respect. The Offer is also not subject to any regulatory approvals. 

As the Offer is unconditional and the Offer is not subject to any minimum acceptance threshold, 
the Offeror will accept all Shares that have been validly tendered (or defectively tendered 
provided that such defects are minor or technical and have been waived by the Offeror) and not 
previously withdrawn pursuant to the terms of the Offer in accordance with the procedures set 
forth in the Offer Memoranda.  

4.3 Offer Price 

The Offer Price set by the Offeror to Shareholders tendering their Shares is an amount of PLN 
29.80 under the Polish Tender Offer or CZK 182.50 under the Czech Voluntary Buy-Out Offer.  
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The Offer Price was agreed between the Offeror and FEG based on the CZK price per Share, and 
converted into PLN using the PLN/CZK average exchange rate published by the National Bank 
of Poland on 28 December 2017.  

Section 5.1 of this Position Statement includes an assessment of the Offer Price as against the 
recent trading history of FEG Shares on the PSE and WSE. 

According to the Polish Offer Memorandum, the Offer Price of the Shares complies with the 
provisions of Polish law regulating tender offers, i.e. the provisions of Article 79 sections 1, 2 and 
3 of the Act of 29 July 2005 on Public Offering, the Conditions Governing the Introduction of 
Financial Instruments to Organised Trading, and on Public Companies (the “Polish Public 
Offering Act”).  

 Changes to the Offer Price 

Under the terms of the Merger Protocol the Offeror is not permitted to decrease the Offer Price.  

Under applicable Polish law, the Offeror is entitled to, but not required to, increase the Offer 
Price and this process is detailed in Section 28(a) of the Polish Offer Memorandum and Section 
14(a) of the Czech Offer Memorandum.  

4.4 Offer Documentation 

The information in this Section 4 on the terms of the Offer is neither complete nor 
comprehensive. Full information on the terms and conditions of the Offer is contained in the 
“FEG Offer Documentation”, being:  

(A) the Polish Offer Memorandum dated 3 January 2018 (in Polish) and other announcements 
published via the Polish Press Agency and available on: 

 https://www.esp.pl/pl/departament-rynkow-kapitalowych1;   

(B)  the consolidated text of the Polish Offer Memorandum, published on 22 January 2018 in 
the Polish newspaper, Parkiet; 

(C) the voluntary buy-out offer for the Czech Republic dated 3 January 2018 and other 
announcements available on:  

 https://www.patria.cz/; and 

(D) such other documents or announcements in relation to the Offer as are made publicly 
available by the Offeror or the intermediary entities in the Offer.  

4.5 Offer Timetable 

The contemplated offer timetable, as set out in the Offer Memoranda, is as follows: 
 
Offer Date:         3 January 2018 
 
Commencement of the subscription period:     23 January 2018 
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End of the subscription period:      23 February 2018 
 
Expected date of the Share purchase transaction on the WSE:   28 February 2018 
 
Expected settlement of the Share purchase transaction by the PNDS:  5 March 2018 
 

 
The Offeror notes in the Offer Memoranda that the subscription period may be shortened or 
extended in accordance with applicable Polish law (see Section 10 of the Polish Offer 
Memorandum and Section 6 of the Czech Offer Memorandum for details). 
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5.  ASSESSMENT OF THE OFFER 

The Transaction Committee has reviewed and discussed the Offer with a view to come to a 
recommendation to the FEG Boards, allowing them to form a reasoned opinion on the Offer 
based on the current situation. 

The fundamental guiding principle on which the Transaction Committee based its 
recommendation and upon which the FEG Boards have based their assessment of the Offer and 
the proposed delisting is to ensure that FEG’s minority Shareholders are provided with a 
reasonable opportunity to exit their FEG shareholding for a price that reflects the value of FEG 
and is fair to the Shareholders from a financial point of view.  

In addition, the FEG Boards thoroughly considered both the financial and the non-financial 
consequences of the Offer and the likely consequences for Shareholders who choose not to accept 
the Offer. In this context, the FEG Boards have sought to safeguard the interests of any minority 
Shareholders remaining following completion of the Offer. 

In reaching our conclusion, the FEG Boards consulted extensively with the Transaction 
Committee and FEG's legal adviser, Allen & Overy. In arriving at its view, the Transaction 
Committee has independently reviewed the Offer, and considered the implications for FEG's 
future and best interests of FEG and its business, all Shareholders and other stakeholders.  

The FEG Boards' assessment of the Offer is detailed below. 

5.1 Financial assessment of the Offer  

Share price of FEG 

The Offer Price of CZK 182.50 or PLN 29.80 per Share is above the spot price for FEG Shares 
on both the PSE and the WSE as at the date of the Offer.  

The Offer Price represents a premium of 57.4% (in CZK) and 52.9% (in PLN) over the volume-
weighted average price during the twelve months preceding the announcement of the Offer, 
which for Shares traded on the WSE was PLN 19.49 and for Shares traded on the PSE was CZK 
115.93. 

The Offer Price is a substantial increase on the 2017 Offer, which the FEG Board determined at 
that time as one that could not be recommended to Shareholders from a financial point of view. 
The Offer Price now is: 

   in CZK, 64.46 (54.6%) higher than the final price of CZK 118.04 proposed by the 
Offeror in the 2017 Offer; and 

   in PLN, 11.12 (59.5%) higher than the final price of PLN 18.68 proposed by the Offeror 
in the 2017 Offer. 
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The graph below sets out the Share price development for FEG on the PSE in the period from 3 
January 2017 to 2 January 2018 in CZK. 
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The graph below sets out the Share price development for FEG on the WSE in the period from 3 
January 2017 to 2 January 2018 in PLN. 

 

Premium 

The Offer Price of CZK 182.50 or PLN 29.80 in cash per Share represents a premium of: 

   5.6% and 2.2% to the closing price per Share on the WSE and the PSE, respectively, as at 
2 January 2018 (the “Reference Date”); 

   2.6% and 3.0% to the daily volume weighted average price per Share on the WSE and the 
PSE, respectively, for the 1 month prior to and including the Reference Date;  
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   15.0% and 11.9% to the daily volume weighted average price per Share on the WSE and 
the PSE, respectively, for the 3 months prior to and including the Reference Date; and 

   52.9% and 57.4% to the daily volume weighted average price per Share on the WSE and 
the PSE, respectively, for the 12 months prior to and including the Reference Date. 

The price per Share on the WSE and the PSE has not moved materially since the announcement 
of the Offer.  

Other financial considerations 

In addition to the foregoing, the FEG Boards have considered the following in their financial 
assessment of the Offer: 

   KPMG delivered a fairness opinion to the FEG Boards dated 2 January 2018 which has 
been updated and reissued as of 7 February 2018 (the “Fairness Opinion”), which states 
that – as of such date and based upon and subject to the factors, qualifications and 
assumptions set forth in the Fairness Opinion – the Offer Price per Share is fair to the 
Shareholders from a financial point of view. 

The full text of the Fairness Opinion is included in Schedule 1. KPMG provided its 
opinion solely for the information and assistance of the FEG Boards in connection with 
their consideration of the Offer. The Fairness Opinion is not a recommendation as to 
whether or not any Shareholder should tender such Shares in connection with the Offer or 
any other matter. 

   Given the size of the majority shareholding of the Offeror, it is unlikely that a third party 
will make a competing offer. At the date of this Position Statement, FEG is not in 
discussions with a third party regarding a competing offer, nor has any approach been 
made. 

   The Offer is unconditional and not subject to any minimum acceptance threshold, 
meaning that it is open to all or none of FEG’s minority Shareholders to accept the Offer, 
without relying on the support of a qualified majority of other Shareholders.  

   The Offeror already holds a substantial majority shareholding in FEG which combined 
with the proposed delisting of the Shares from the PSE and the WSE, means that the 
Offer likely represents the last liquidity opportunity for Shareholders for the foreseeable 
future. 

Assessment  

Based on all the above considerations and noting the content of the Fairness Opinion, the FEG 
Boards have concluded that the Offer Price compares favourably to the value of FEG and its 
prospects and that, taking into account the current circumstances and the foregoing 
considerations, the Offer Price of CZK 182.50 or PLN 29.80 per Share in cash to be paid pursuant 
to the Offer reflects the value of FEG and is fair to the Shareholders from a financial point of 
view. 
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5.2 Non-financial aspects of the Offer  

Offeror’s Corporate Governance commitments  

The Offeror has advised that it wishes to acquire full ownership of FEG and its business. 
Nonetheless, the FEG Boards are cognizant that some Shareholders may not wish to accept the 
Offer and the FEG Boards have negotiated a suite of undertakings on the part of the Offeror 
designed to protect the interests of FEG’s minority Shareholders in the period after settlement of 
the Offer. 

The Offeror and FEG have agreed that, regardless of whether the Dutch Corporate Governance 
Code continues to apply to FEG, the Offeror and FEG mutually undertake to procure that 
following settlement of the Offer and until the End Date there shall be at least three Supervisory 
Board members who are independent within the meaning of the Dutch Corporate Governance 
Code (the “Independent Members”) and the Independent Members shall form a majority on the 
Supervisory Board. 

Furthermore, the Offeror and FEG have agreed certain restrictions which will apply to the 
following “Monitored Post Closing Transactions”: 

 any transaction aimed at the restructuring of the FEG Group where such transaction 
involves the Offeror or its affiliates; 

 any change of the corporate form or corporate seat of FEG; and 

 any transactions that may solely or disproportionately adversely impact Shareholders 
other than the Offeror. 

Until the End Date, any approval of any Monitored Post Closing Transactions requires, in 
addition to any other requirements under applicable law, the prior approval of the Supervisory 
Board, including (i) if there are three or more Independent Members: the affirmative vote of at 
least a majority of the Independent Members, and (ii) if there are fewer than three Independent 
Members: the affirmative vote of at least one Independent Member. 

Furthermore, the Offeror has agreed to observe the following “Non-Financial Covenants” until 
the earlier of the End Date or 2 January 2019: 

1. That the Offeror shall procure that no member of the FEG Group shall agree to and enter 
into a related party transaction with any material shareholder which is not at arm’s length;  

2. That the Offeror supports the existing corporate strategy and business plan of FEG and 
shall procure that: 

 the core businesses and products of the FEG Group shall be maintained 
substantially intact, subject to and except for any amendments in the context of 
future market or product developments; and 

 the major brand and product names of the FEG Group in all relevant markets 
shall remain consistent with the FEG Group’s current branding and marketing 
strategy, except for any amendments in the context of future market or product 
developments. 
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3. That, without prejudice to the Monitored Post Closing Transactions, any deviations from 
the Non-Financial Covenants shall require the affirmative vote of the Supervisory Board, 
including a vote in favour of such approval by at least a majority of the Independent 
Members. 

The Non-Financial Covenants shall be enforced on FEG’s behalf by the Independent Members 
acting jointly. Any deviations from the Non-Financial Covenants require, in addition to any other 
requirements under applicable law, the prior approval of the Supervisory Board, including the 
affirmative vote of at least a majority of the Independent Members. 

Consequences for FEG's business and its employees 

The Offeror stated that it intends to continue the business operations of FEG in the foreseeable 
future. As the current strategy of FEG has the support of the Offeror as the majority shareholder, 
the FEG Boards do not expect the consummation of the Offer to have a material impact on 
employment within the FEG Group. The Offer Memoranda include specific statements to this 
effect and this commitment is also reflected in the Non-Financial Covenant given by the Offeror 
relating to the maintenance of the core businesses of the FEG Group in the Merger Protocol 
(described above).  

The Offeror foreshadows the possibility of transferring FEG’s corporate seat to the Czech 
Republic following conclusion of the Offer. As the majority of the FEG Group’s operations and 
employees are already located in CEE, the contemplated transfer of FEG’s corporate seat to the 
Czech Republic will not have a material impact on employment within the group. 

Majority Shareholding of the Offeror 

The Offeror is, and since the initial public offer in 2010 has been, the majority shareholder of 
FEG and as such can cast the majority of the votes in the general meeting of shareholders of FEG. 
This will likely continue to be the case whether the Offer succeeds or not. Nonetheless, the FEG 
Boards see advantages in the Offeror moving from majority shareholder to sole shareholder. 
These considerations are set out in Section 3.2 of this Position Statement.   

Delisting / “Go Private” 

At the EGM, the Shareholders shall be requested, at the express request of the Offeror, to vote in 
favour of the delisting and rematerialisation of the Shares (the “Delisting Resolution”). FEG has 
agreed to do, and procure to be done, all those things necessary to ensure that the proposed 
Delisting Resolution is put to the EGM as a voting matter. 

The FEG Boards see considerable strategic advantages to the proposed delisting and these are set 
out in detail in Section 3.2 of this Position Statement. The FEG Boards have also taken into their 
assessment the relatively low market liquidity for its Shares which, given the allocation of Shares, 
is not likely to change in the short term. Based on these considerations, the FEG Boards are in 
principle supportive of the delisting and the Delisting Resolution.   

The view of the FEG Boards above is subject to their strong belief that, prior to any delisting, the 
minority Shareholders should be offered a reasonable opportunity to exit their FEG shareholding 
for a price that reflects the value of FEG and is fair from a financial point of view. As set out in 
Section 5.1, the assessment of the FEG Boards is that the Offer represents such a reasonable 
opportunity in financial terms. 
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5.3 Considerations with respect to the Offer for non-accepting Shareholders 

Shareholders who do not intend to dispose of their Shares under the Offer should carefully review 
the risks they will be subject to as set out in the Offer Memoranda if they elect not to accept the 
Offer and certain measures the Offeror may take to achieve its goal of obtaining 100% of the 
Shares in FEG.  

These risks are in addition to the risks associated with holding securities issued by FEG 
generally.4 The FEG Boards have considered these specific risks in their assessment of the Offer 
and they are summarised below.  

(A) Liquidity considerations 

The Offeror has stated in the Offer Memoranda that it is the Offeror's intention, subject to 
applicable laws and regulations, to terminate the listing of the Shares, as described previously and 
as further set out in the Polish Offer Memorandum and the Czech Offer Memorandum.  

The FEG Boards support and recommend the Delisting Resolution for the reasons set out in 
Section 3.2. The Offeror carries a significant majority of the votes that can be cast in respect of 
the Delisting Resolution, making it likely that such resolution will pass at the EGM and that FEG 
will proceed with the delisting process, notwithstanding that not all Shares may be tendered in the 
Offer. 

If the listings of the Shares are terminated, such termination would further adversely affect the 
liquidity of any Shares not disposed of under the Offer. The purchase of Shares by the Offeror 
pursuant to the Offer, among other things, will also further reduce the number of Shareholders 
and the number of Shares that currently trade publicly. This will further adversely affect the 
liquidity of the Shares which are not disposed of under the Offer. 

(B) Reduced governance rights 

In the event that FEG or its successor entity is no longer listed and/or ceases to be a public 
company, the statutory provisions applicable to the governance of public or listed companies will 
no longer apply. The corporate governance protections outlined in Section 5.2 will apply 
following settlement of the Offer. However these protections are of a limited duration and should 
not be seen as a replacement for the statutory and regulatory standards that apply to listed public 
companies. Shareholders should note that following the expiry of those corporate governance 
protections, the rights of minority Shareholders will be limited to the statutory minimum 
applicable to non-listed companies. 

(C) Post-Closing Restructuring Measures 

The Offeror has stated in the Offer Memoranda that it may seek to effect or cause FEG to seek to 
effect certain restructuring actions in accordance with applicable laws (the “Post-Closing 
Restructuring Measures”).  

                                                 
4 Such as the exposure to risks related to the business of FEG and its subsidiaries, the markets in which 

FEG operates, as well as economic trends affecting such markets generally as such business, markets or trends 
which may change from time to time. 
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Dutch squeeze out proceedings 

The Offeror has advised that it wishes to acquire full ownership of FEG and its business. If, 
following the settlement of the Offer, the Offeror and its affiliates hold 95% or more of FEG’s 
aggregate issued and outstanding ordinary share capital (geplaatst en uitstaand kapitaal) 
(excluding any Shares then held by FEG), the Offeror will be entitled to, and may commence: 

 a compulsory acquisition procedure (uitkoopprocedure) in accordance with article 2:92a 
or 2:201a of the DCC; or 

 the takeover buy-out procedure in accordance with article 2:359c of the DCC, 

to buy out the holders of Shares who have not tendered their Shares under the Offer. The 
foregoing is a statutory minority shareholder ‘squeeze-out’ procedure under Dutch law and the 
corporate governance limitations described in Section 5.2 would not apply to such a procedure.  

Other Post-Closing Restructuring Measures 

In addition to the Dutch law squeeze out procedure, the Offeror outlines in the Offer Memoranda 
the broad array of potential Post-Closing Restructuring Measures which may be available to it 
after settlement of the Offer under applicable law. These are listed in detail in Section 28(i) of the 
Polish Offer Memorandum and Section 13(i) of the Czech Offer Memorandum and Shareholders 
are encouraged to review these sections of the Offer Memoranda in detail. 

The Offeror specifically notes in the Offer Memoranda that it is considering transferring FEG’s 
registered seat from the Netherlands to the Czech Republic and that the Offeror may subsequently 
seek to implement the forced transfer of all minority Shareholders' Shares pursuant to Sections 
375 through 394 of the Czech Business Corporations Act (the “Czech Squeeze-Out”). Such a 
transfer of Shares requires the consent of 90% of the shareholders present and voting at a 
shareholder meeting. 

The FEG Boards are not opposed in principle to transferring FEG's corporate seat to the Czech 
Republic. Such a transfer of FEG's corporate seat may bring with it certain advantages from a 
cost perspective and warrants further consideration given the jurisdictions in which FEG's 
operations are located. Transferring FEG’s corporate seat while the Offeror’s corporate 
governance commitments remain in effect will constitute a Monitored Post Closing Transaction 
and require majority approval by the Independent Members as outlined in Section 5.2. 

For the avoidance of doubt, neither FEG nor the FEG Boards have in any way agreed to, or 
agreed to lend their co-operation to, the Czech Squeeze-Out (including any steps which may be 
part of, or a precursor to, the Czech Squeeze-Out) or any other potential Post-Closing 
Restructuring Measures. Such measures will be considered by the FEG Boards if and when 
proposed by the Offeror or its affiliates.  

In the implementation of any Post-Closing Restructuring Measure, the Offeror will need to give 
due consideration to the requirements of any applicable laws and regulations. The members of the 
FEG Boards will also need to form an independent view of any relevant matter which requires 
their approval, either under applicable law or as such action constitutes a Monitored Post Closing 
Transaction.   
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(D) Dividend policy 

Shareholders should be aware that FEG may not pay cash dividends in the future. The Offer 
Memoranda suggest that the Offeror intends that FEG shall refrain from paying cash dividends in 
the near future.  

5.4 Assessment and conclusion 

Taking into account all the above considerations, the FEG Boards have concluded that the 
rationale behind the Offer in as far as it concerns public-to-private aspects thereof and the 
delisting of Shares from the PSE and WSE have merit and are in the best interests of FEG and its 
businesses.  

Furthermore, the FEG Boards are of the view that these proposals are accompanied by an Offer 
which presents FEG’s minority shareholders with a reasonable opportunity to exit their FEG 
shareholding for a price that reflects the value of FEG and is fair to those Shareholders from a 
financial point of view. 
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6.  POSITION OF THE FEG BOARDS 

Since the Offeror first approached the FEG Boards with the NBIO on 4 December 2017, the 
Transaction Committee has had conference calls and meetings to discuss the developments, 
preparations and progress in relation to the Offer, as well as the considerations underlying the key 
decisions in connection therewith.  

Throughout the process up to publication of this Position Statement, the Transaction Committee 
consisting of Mr Tom de Waard, Mr Per Widerström and Mr Boudewijn Wentink, held frequent 
conference calls and meetings with all key advisers retained to be fully updated on the latest 
developments, discuss the Offer and alternatives thereto, and to monitor the process. Each step in 
the decision-making process relating to the Offer, including the decision on its reasoned opinion 
set out in this Position Statement, has been carefully taken by the FEG Boards from the 
beginning. 

To avoid any actual conflict of interest, or the appearance thereof, each of the conflicted 
supervisory board members, Mr Iain Child and Mr Marek Šmrha, have not been and will not be 
part of any deliberations or decision-making by the FEG Boards in relation to the Offer, including 
the adoption of the FEG Boards' position regarding the Offer as set out in this Position Statement. 

After having received extensive external professional assistance and advice, and having given due 
and careful consideration to the strategic, operational, financial and social aspects and 
consequences of the Offer, both the Supervisory Board and the Management Board have reached 
the unanimous conclusion that the Offer is fully supported by the FEG Boards and to 
unanimously recommend the Offer for acceptance to all Shareholders. 

 

 

 

Supervisory Board of FEG 
 
Mr Tom de Waard 
Chairman 
 
Mr Morten Rønde 
 
Mr Michael Clark 
 
 
 

Management Board of FEG 
 
Mr. Per Evald Widerström 
Chairman 
 
Ms. Janka Galáčová 
 
Mr. Richard van Bruchem  
 
Mr Boudewijn Wentink 
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7.  FINANCIAL INFORMATION 

Annexed to this Position Statement as Annexure 2 is a comparative overview of the: (i) 
consolidated statement of financial position; (ii) consolidated statement of profit or loss; (iii) 
consolidated statement of comprehensive income; and (iv) consolidated statement of cash flow, 
each of the FEG Group as at and for the financial years ended 31 December 2014, 2015 and 2016 
as extracted from the audited and adopted consolidated financial statements for those years, 
accompanied by an independent auditor’s report of EY, as FEG’s independent auditor.  

The full adopted annual financial statements of the FEG Group for the financial year ended 31 
December 2016, as extracted from FEG’s 2016 Annual Report, are annexed to this Position 
Statement as Annexure 3. 

A selection of non-audited and condensed financial information of the FEG Group for the 6 
months to 30 June 2017 is set out in Annexure 4. This information comprises (i) an interim 
condensed consolidated statement of financial position; (ii) an interim condensed consolidated 
statement of profit or loss; (iii) an interim condensed consolidated statement of comprehensive 
income; and (iv) an interim condensed consolidated statement of cash flows of the FEG Group. 
This financial information is displayed alongside the equivalent period for financial year 2016 
and is extracted from FEG’s half year report for the 6 months to 30 June 2017, which is available 
in full on FEG’s website (http://www.fortunagroup.eu) and which is incorporated by reference in 
this Position Statement.  

The FEG Board also wishes to draw Shareholders’ attention to the additional financial 
information of the FEG Group for the 2017 financial year which is also available on FEG’s 
website.  
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8.  INFORMATION ON SHARES HELD BY THE MEMBERS OF THE FEG BOARDS 

No members of the Supervisory Board, of the Management Board, or their spouses and/or 
registered partners, their minors or any legal entities in which they and/or these persons have 
control hold any to securities of FEG or have concluded transactions and agreements in relation 
to securities of FEG in the year prior to the public statement announcing the availability of the 
Offer Memorandum (i.e. 3 January 2017 up to 3 January 2018).  
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9.  DEFINITIONS  

Defined terms used in this Position Statement shall have the following meanings: 

Definition Explanation 

Business Day any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday on which banks in the 
Netherlands, according to the collective agreements for the banking sector 
(Algemene Bank-CAO), are generally open for business 

CEE Central and Eastern Europe 

CEST Central European Time 

Czech Offer 
Memorandum 

the voluntary buy-out offer for the sale of shares in Fortuna Entertainment 
Group N.V. (Nabídka na koupi akcií společnosti Fortuna Entertainment Group 
N.V. oznámená společností Fortbet Holdings Limited) announced by Fortbet 
Holdings Limited on 3 January 2018 

Czech Squeeze-
Out  

the Post-Closing Restructuring Measure as described in Section 5.3 of this 
Position Statement 

Czech 
Voluntary Buy-
Out Offer 

the voluntary buy-out offer in the Czech Republic announced by the Offeror on 
3 January 2018, as described in the Czech Offer Memorandum 

DCC the Dutch Civil Code 

Delisting 
Resolution 

the resolution to be put to the EGM at the express request of the Offeror, 
requesting the Shareholders to vote in favour of the delisting and 
rematerialisation of the Shares 

EGM the extraordinary general meeting of shareholders of FEG to be held on 15 
February 2018 

End Date the earlier of (i) 2 July 2019, being the date that is eighteen (18) months 
following the date of the Merger Protocol and (ii) the date on which the 
Offeror and its affiliates, alone or together with FEG, hold such percentage of 
FEG's aggregate issued and outstanding ordinary share capital as is required to 
commence a compulsory acquisition procedure under applicable laws 

Enterprise 
Division 

the Enterprise Division of the Amsterdam Court of Appeals  

EY Ernst & Young Accountants LLP 

Fairness 
Opinion 

the opinion dated 2 January 2018, which has been updated and reissued on 7 
February 2018, as prepared by KPMG and delivered to the FEG Boards 
regarding the fairness of the Offer 
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Definition Explanation 

FEG Fortuna Entertainment Group N.V., a public company organized and existing 
under the laws of the Netherlands, with its registered office in Amsterdam at 
Strawinskylaan 809 WTC T.A/L 8, 1077 XX Amsterdam, the Netherlands, 
registered with the Dutch Commercial Register under number 34364038 

FEG Boards the Supervisory Board and the Management Board collectively, for the 
avoidance of doubt operating without the participation of the conflicted 
members Mr Iain Child and Mr Marek Šmrha 

FEG Group FEG and its subsidiaries as meant in article 2:24a DCC and the entities in 
which FEG directly or indirectly has a minority stake 

FEG Offer 
Documentation 

the following documents collectively: (i) the Polish Offer Memorandum, as 
updated from time to time; (ii) the Czech Offer Memorandum, as updated from 
time to time; (iii) the consolidated text of the Polish Offer Memorandum, 
published on 22 January 2018 in the Polish newspaper, Parkiet; and (iv) such 
other documents or announcements in relation to the Offer made publicly 
available by the Offeror or the intermediary entities in the Offer 

Independent 
Member 

a Supervisory Board member who is independent within the meaning of the 
Dutch Corporate Governance Code 

KPMG KPMG Česká republika, s.r.o. 

Management 
Board 

the board of management of FEG 

Merger 
Protocol 

the Merger Protocol dated 2 January 2018 between the Offeror and FEG 
setting out the terms upon which the Offeror would make the offer with the 
support of the FEG Boards 

Monitored Post 
Closing 
Transactions 

the restricted transactions of FEG Group described in Section 5.2 of this 
Position Statement  

NBIO the Non-binding Indicative Offer for all outstanding shares of FEG dated 4 
December 2017 from the Offeror to the FEG Boards 

Non-Financial 
Covenants 

means the covenants which the Offeror has agreed to observe in the period 
following the Offer as identified in Section 5.2 of this Position Statement 

Offer the Polish Tender Offer and the Czech Voluntary Buy-Out Offer as described 
in the Offer Memoranda 

Offer 
Memoranda 

the Polish Offer Memorandum and the Czech Offer Memorandum 

Offer Price as at the date of this Position Statement, a cash amount of PLN 29.80 or CZK 
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Definition Explanation 

182.50 per Share 

Offeror Fortbet Holdings Limited, a company organized and existing under the laws of 
Cyprus, with its registered office at Agias Fylaxeos & Polygnostou, 212, C&I 
Center Building, 2nd floor, P.C. 3082, Limassol, Republic of Cyprus, registered 
with the Department of Registrar of Companies and Official Receiver of the 
Ministry of Commerce, Industry and Tourism under registration number HE 
295409  

Penta Penta Investments Limited, a limited liability company organized and existing 
under the laws of Jersey under registration number 109645, which is the 
indirect holder of 100% of the shares in the Offeror. 

Polish Offer 
Memorandum 

the tender offer for the sale of shares in Fortuna Entertainment Group N.V. 
announced by Fortbet Holdings Limited (Wezwanie do zapisywania sie na 
sprezedaz akcji spolki Fortuna Entertainment Group N.V. ogloszone przez 
Fortbet Holding Limited) as published on 3 January 2018 

Polish Public 
Offering Act 

the Act of 29 July 2005 on Public Offering, the Conditions Governing the 
Introduction of Financial Instruments to Organised Trading, and on Public 
Companies 

Polish Tender 
Offer 

the tender offer in the Republic of Poland announced by the Offeror on 3 
January 2018, as described in the Polish Offer Memorandum 

Position 
Statement 

this position statement of FEG on the Offer in accordance with article 18 and 
Annex G of the Dutch Decree on Public Takeover Bids 

Post-Closing 
Restructuring 
Measures 

the restructuring measures referred to in Section 5.3 of this Position Statement 
which are described in further detail in the Offer Memoranda 

PSE the Prague Stock Exchange 

Reference Date 2 January 2018 

Romanian 
Acquisitions 

the acquisition of Bet Active Concept S.R.L., Bet Zone S.R.L., Public Slots 
S.R.L. and Slot Arena S.R.L. from the Offeror  

Shareholder(s) the holder(s) of one or more Shares 

Shares all ordinary shares in the capital of FEG issued from time to time 

Supervisory 
Board 

the independent members of the supervisory board of FEG 

Templeton Franklin Templeton Investment Funds – Templeton Eastern European Fund, 
Franklin Templeton Investment Funds – Templeton Emerging Markets Smaller 
Companies Fund and Templeton Global Investment Trust – Templeton 
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Definition Explanation 

Emerging Markets Small Cap Fund 

Transaction 
Committee 

the committee consisting of the independent chair of the Supervisory Board, 
Mr Tom de Waard, and Mr Per Widerström and Mr Boudewijn Wentink, both 
members of the Management Board, to lead FEG’s negotiating team and to 
make recommendations to the FEG Boards in relation to the review of the 
Offer and FEG's strategic alternatives 

WSE the Warsaw Stock Exchange 
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ANNEXURE 2: SELECTED HISTORICAL FINANCIAL INFORMATION 

SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION FORTUNA GROUP 
 

Basis for preparation 
 

In accordance with the Dutch Decree on Public Takeover Bids (Besluit Openbare Biedingen Wft), selected 
consolidated  financial  information of  Fortuna  Entertainment Group N.V.  (FORTUNA Group)  has been 
prepared  and  included  in  this  Annexure  2  (SELECTED  CONSOLIDATED  FINANCIAL  INFORMATION 
FORTUNA  GROUP),  comprising  summaries  of  the  consolidated  statements  of  financial  position,  the 
consolidated  statements of profit or  loss,  the consolidated  statements of comprehensive  income and 
the consolidated  statements of cash  flow  for  the  financial years ended 31 December 2014, 2015 and 
2016. 

The selected consolidated  financial  information  for  the  financial year 2014 has been derived  from  the 
consolidated  financial  statements  for  the  financial  year  2014  as  audited  by  EY,  which  issued  an 
independent auditor’s report thereon, without qualification, on 2 April 2015, except for the statement 
of profit or  loss which have been derived  from  the consolidated  financial statements  for  the  financial 
year 2015. The change  in presentation has been disclosed  in note 9.3.25 “Change  in  reporting of  the 
Czech  betting  tax  and  the  cost  of  fees  for  customer  online  accounts  top‐ups”  of  the  consolidated 
financial statements for the financial year 2015.  

The selected consolidated  financial  information  for  the  financial year 2015 has been derived  from  the 
consolidated  financial  statements  for  the  financial  year  2015  as  audited  by  EY,  which  issued  an 
independent auditor’s report thereon, without qualification, on 8 April 2016.  

The selected consolidated  financial  information  for  the  financial year 2016 has been derived  from  the 
consolidated  financial  statements  for  the  financial  year  2016  as  audited  by  EY,  which  issued  an 
independent auditor’s report thereon, without qualification, on 10 April 2017.  

The consolidated  financial  statements  from which  the  selected consolidated  financial  information has 
been derived were prepared  in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards  issued 
by the International Accounting Standards Board, as adopted by the European Commission, and Part 9 
of Book 2 of the Dutch Civil Code.  

The  selected  consolidated  financial  information  set  out  below  contains  summaries  only  of  the 
consolidated  statements  of  financial  position,  the  consolidated  statements  of  profit  or  loss,  the 
consolidated  statements  of  comprehensive  income  and  the  consolidated  statements  of  cash  flow, 
excluding  related  note  disclosures  and  a  description  of  significant  accounting  policies.  For  a  better 
understanding  of  the  FORTUNA  Group’s  financial  position,  income  and  cash  flows,  the  selected 
consolidated  financial  information  should  be  read  in  conjunction  with  the  unabbreviated  audited 
consolidated financial statements for the financial years 2014, 2015 and 2016, including the related note 
disclosures and a description of significant accounting policies applied for each of these years, which are 
available on the website of FORTUNA Group at www.fortunagroup.eu (investors section) and the AFM 
Register of financial reporting. 



 
 

 
 

 

 

 

Consolidated statement of financial position at 31 December 2014, 2015 and 2016 
 

31 December 

 

2016 

€ 000

2015  

€ 000 

 2014 

€ 000

ASSETS  

Non-current assets  

Goodwill 47,111 47,102 45,913

Intangible assets 18,221 12,964 8,253

Property, plant and equipment 6,474 7,975 8,150

Deferred tax assets 1,921 4,767 935

Restricted cash 2,971 4,820 4,718

Other non-current assets 1,602 2,045 2,007

Total non-current assets 78,300 79,673 69,976

Current assets  

Current receivables 1,729 3,250 1,949

Income tax receivable 659 955 98

Other current assets 3,097 2,995 2,380

Cash and cash equivalents 30,249 28,144 15,926

Total current assets 35,734 35,344  20,353

Assets held for sale 7,511 - -

TOTAL ASSETS 121,545 115,017 90,329

   

EQUITY AND LIABILITIES  

Share capital 520 520 520

Share premium 8,262 8,262 8,262

Statutory reserve 66 67 797

Foreign currency translation reserve (2,064) (2,007) (3,486)



 
 

 
 

Hedge reserve - (132) (304)

Retained earnings 52,617 44,307 24,072

Reserves of a disposal group held for sale (125) - -

Equity attributable to equity holders of the parent 59,276 51,017 29,861

Non-controlling interest 199 226 219

Total Equity 59,475 51,243 30,080

Non-current liabilities   

Deferred tax liability -                       35 31

Provisions 3,685 2,033 591

Long-term bank loans 24,625 30,139 35,182

Other non-current liabilities 34 352 35

Total non-current liabilities 28,344 32,559 35,839

Current liabilities  

Trade and other payables 21,121 21,344 15,700

Income tax payable 166 883 1,058

Provisions 3,271 2,837 1,366

Current portion of long-term bank loans 5,528 5,523 5,453

Derivatives - 169 384

Other current financial liabilities 771 459 449

Total current liabilities 30,857 31,215 24,410

Liabilities directly associated with the assets held 
for sale 

 
2,869                     -                     -

EQUITY AND LIABILITIES 121,545 115,017    90,329

 

   



 
 

 
 

Consolidated statement of profit or loss for the years ended 31 December 2014, 2015 

and 2016 
 

 

     2016  

€ 000

     2015  

€ 000 

     Restated5 
2014  

€ 000

Continuing operations 
   

     

Amounts staked 1,019,370 847,695 672,429

Revenue 
98,947 102,796 96,965

   

Personnel expenses (33,528) (31,354) (28,282)

Depreciation and amortisation   (2,761) (4,184) (4,338)

Impairment of PPE and intangible assets - (429) -

Other operating income 1,248 1,393 985

Other operating expenses (45,908) (45,652) (41,889)

Operating profit 17,998 22,570 23,441

  

Finance income 203 213 124

Finance cost (1,761) (2,193) (2,251)

    

Profit before tax  16,440 20,590 21,314

   

Income tax expense (6,885) (1,078) (5,386)

    

Profit for the year from continuing operations  9,555 19,512 15,928 

 

Discontinued operations  

                                                 
5 Certain amounts shown here do not correspond to the 2014 financial statements and reflect adjustments 

made in the 2015 financial statements. For more detail please refer to the audited financial statements 2015, 
accessible via www.fortunagroup.eu, section “Investors – Financial Results and Presentations” and the detailed note 
disclosures.  



 
 

 
 

Profit / (loss) after tax for the year from discontinued 
operations (1,273) - -

Profit for the year 8,282 19,512 15,928

 

   



 
 

 
 

Consolidated statement of comprehensive income for the years ended 2014, 2015 and 

2016 
      2016  

€ 000

     2015  

€ 000 

     2014  

€ 000

  

Profit for the year 8,282 19,512 15,928

Other comprehensive income  

Other comprehensive income to be reclassified to profit 
or loss in subsequent periods:  

Net movement on cash flow hedges                                       169  216  70  

Income tax effect (37)  (44)  (15)  

 132 172 55

Exchange differences on translation of foreign operations (182) 1,479 (499)

Income tax effect - - -

Net other comprehensive income to be reclassified to 
profit or loss in subsequent periods (50) 1,651 (444)

Other comprehensive income for the year, net of tax (50) 1,651 (444)

Total comprehensive income for the year, net of tax 8,232 21,163 15,484

  

 

Attributable to: 

Equity holders of the parent 8,259 21,156 15,539

Non-controlling interest (27) 7 (55)

 

 

 

   



 
 

 
 

Consolidated statement of cash flow for the years ended 31 December 2014, 2015 and 

2016 
 

      2016  

€ 000

     2015  

€ 000 

     2014  

€ 000

  

Cash flows from operating activities  

Profit before tax from continuing operations  16,440 20,590 21,314

Profit / (loss) before tax from discontinued operations (1,288) - -

Profit before tax 15,152 20,590 21,314

Adjustments for:  

Depreciation, amortisation and impairment 5,449 4,613 4,338

Changes in provisions 3,164 2,811 637

(Gain) / Loss  on disposal of property, plant and equipment (56) (5) (24)

Interest expenses and income 958 1,168 1,384

Other non-cash items (102) 25 106

Operating cash flow before working capital changes 24,565 29,202 27,755

(Increase) / Decrease in other current assets (1,597) (575) (293)

(Increase) / Decrease in receivables 806 (1,255) 2,393

(Decrease) / Increase in payables and other liabilities 1,842 5,911 559

   

Cash generated from operating activities 25,616 33,283 30,414

Corporate income tax paid (4,814) (6,043) (6,167)

Net cash flows provided by / (used in) operating activities 20,802 27,240 24,247

   

Cash flows from investing activities  

Interest received 78 70 66

Acquisition of subsidiary, net of cash acquired - - (4,917)

Earn-out payment for acquisition (147) (232) (118)

Purchase of buildings, equipment and intangible assets (10,516) (8,840) (3,108)



 
 

 
 

Proceeds from sale of buildings and equipment 162 15 35

Net cash flows provided by / (used in) investing activities (10,423) (8,987) (8,042)

   

Cash flows from financing activities:  

Net proceeds from / (Repayments of) long-term borrowings (5,640) (5,618) (4,179)

Net proceeds from / (Repayments of) short-term borrowings - - 1,276

Incurred transaction costs capitalised - - (55)

Dividends paid - - (11,440)

Receivable waived and additional withholding tax paid - - (999)

Interest paid (716) (1,129) (1,353)

Net cash flows provided by / (used in) financing activities (6,356) (6,747) (16,750)

   

Net effect of currency translation in cash (174) 712 (183)

Net increase / (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents 3,849 12,218 (728)

Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the year 28,144 15,926 16,654

Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year from continuing 
operations 30,249 28,144 15,926

Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year from discontinued 
operations 1,744 - -

Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year (total) 31,993 28,144 15,926

 

   



Ernst & Young Accountants LLP
Prof.Dr.Dorgelolaan 14
5613 AM Eindhoven, Netherlands
Postbus 455
5600 AL Eindhoven, Netherlands

Tel: +31 88 407 10 00
Fax: +31 88 407 48 00
ey.com

Independent auditor’s report on the selected consolidated
financial information
To: the shareholders and supervisory board of Fortuna Entertainment Group N.V.

Our opinion
The selected consolidated financial information for the years ended 31 December 2014, 2015 and 2016
of Fortuna Entertainment Group N.V., based in Amsterdam, as included in Annex 2 of this Position
Statement is derived from the audited consolidated financial statements of Fortuna Entertainment
Group N.V. for the years ended 31 December 2014, 2015 and 2016.

In our opinion, the selected consolidated financial information for the years ended 31 December, 2014,
2015 and 2016 is consistent, in all material respects, with the audited consolidated financial statements
for the years ended 31 December 2014, 2015 and 2016, on the basis described in section Basis for
preparation.
The selected consolidated financial information comprises summaries of the:
• consolidated statements of financial position at 31 December 2014, 2015 and 2016
• consolidated statements of profit or loss for the years ended 31 December 2014, 2015 and 2016
• consolidated statements of comprehensive income for the years ended 31 December 2014, 2015

and 2016
• consolidated statements of cash flow for the years ended 31 December 2014, 2015 and 2016; and
• explanatory notes

Restriction of use
The selected consolidated financial information for the years ended 31 December 2014, 2015 and 2016
and our independent auditor’s report thereon are intended solely for enclosure in this Position
Statement in connection with the public offer in cash on all outstanding shares in the capital of Fortuna
Entertainment Group N.V. by its majority shareholder Fortbet Holdings Limited and cannot be used for
other purposes.

Summary financial statements
The selected consolidated financial information as included in Annex 2 does not contain all the
disclosures required by International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the European Union
and Part 9 of Book 2 of the Dutch Civil Code. Reading the selected consolidated financial information
and our independent auditor’s report thereon, therefore, is not a substitute for reading the audited
consolidated financial statements of Fortuna Entertainment Group N.V. and our independent auditor’s
report thereon. The consolidated financial statements and the selected consolidated financial
information, do not reflect the effects of events that occurred subsequent to the date of our
independent auditor’s reports on those financial statements of 2 April 2015, 8 April 2016 and
10 April 2017.

The audited consolidated financial statements and our independent auditor’s report thereon
We expressed unqualified independent auditor’s reports on the consolidated financial statements for the
years ended 31 December 2014, 2015 and 2016 in our independent auditor’s reports
dated 2 April 2015, 8 April 2016 and 10 April 2017.



Page 2

Responsibilities of the management board and the supervisory board for the summary financial
statements
The management board is responsible for the preparation of the selected consolidated financial
information for the years ended 31 December 2014, 2015 and 2016, on the basis as described in
accordance with the criteria as set out in section Basis for preparation above.
The supervisory board is responsible for overseeing the company’s financial reporting process.

Our responsibility
Our responsibility is to express an opinion on whether the selected consolidated financial information for
the years ended 31 December 2014, 2015 and 2016 is consistent, in all material respects, with the
audited consolidated financial statements for the years ended 31 December 2014, 2015 and 2016
based on our procedures, which we conducted in accordance with Dutch law, including the Dutch
Standard on Auditing 810 “Opdrachten om te rapporteren betreffende samengevatte financiële
overzichten” (Engagements to report on summary financial statements).

Eindhoven, 8 February 2018

Ernst & Young Accountants LLP

Signed by Mark-Jan Moolenaar



 
 

 
 

ANNEXURE 3: 2016 AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS  
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M A T E R I A L I T Y

Materiality

used

Additional 
explanation



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 674
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A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 676
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A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 682

ASSETS

11.15

11.16

11.17

11.13

11.20

11.19

Current assets

11.18

659 955

11.19

11.21

–

TOTAL ASSETS
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11.23 520 520

11.23

11.23 66 67

11.23

11.23 –

11.23

11.12 –

199 226

Total Equity

11.13 – 35

11.26

11.27

34 352

Current liabilities

11.28

166 883

11.26

11.27

11.22 – 169

771 459

11.12 –



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 684

2016 2015 

Continuing operations

11.6

Revenue

11.7

11.6

–

11.8

11.9

11.10 203 209

11.10

11.13

 

366

– –

7

2016 2015

 

 0.160 0.375

2016 2015

 

 0.184 0.368
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2016 2015 

11.11 169 216 

11.11

11.11

– –

 

7



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 686

2016 2015 

537

11.6

11.8 

958

25

806

78 70

162 15
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2016 2015 

712

11.21

11.12 –
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A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 690
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A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 692

 

11.3.1 

11.3.2 
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11.3.3 

 

 

 

 

 

11.3.4 

R E V E N U E

L O T T E R Y



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 694

11.3.5 

11.3.6 

USEFUL LIFE 
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11.3.7 

USEFUL LIFE

11.3.8 

11.3.9 



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 696

11.3.10 

11.3.11 
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11.3.12 

11.3.13 

 

 



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 698

11.3.14 
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11.3.15 

11.3.16 

11.3.17 

11.3.18 



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6100

11.3.19 

11.3.20 

11.3.21 

11.3.22 

11.3.23 
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11.3.24 



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6102

 

 

 

 

 

11.3.25 
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J O I N T  V E N T U R E



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6104

11.3.26 
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11.18.

 

 

 

 



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6106

–

514 497 12

786 –

5

439

4

806 527 47

720 724 –

17

257
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–

–

–

–

–

–

–

–

–

Revenue –

187

187

–

12

12

–

Revenue 4



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6108

2016 2015

70 23

682 672

Total

Average number of employees

9 5

Remuneration of key management personnel of Fortuna Group 

211 162

– –

Total remuneration

2016 2015

79 2

100 451

934

Total
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2016 2015

605 516

944

41 13

798 744

Total

2016 2015

303 306

424 611

59 69

19 –

125 140



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6110

2016 2015

Gains / (losses) arising during the year

169 385

–

Gains / (losses) arising during the year

Gains / (losses) arising during the year
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2016 2015 

Revenue

–

65 6

32 4

15

2016 2015

12 119

Revenue



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6112

2016

Assets

130

144

216

855

Liabilities

816

241

2016 2015

791

– –

2016 2015

0.007

0.007
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2016 2015

914

164

2016 2015

537

33 104

617

–

914

164

Total



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6114

 
 

2016 2015
1 JANUARY 

2015
2016 2015

91 32 58 26

593 911 565

– – 235 –

– –

87 60 81 16

935

–

– –

144 – –

2016 2015

935

–
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2016 2015

35 31

– –

– 4

–

– 35

2016 2015

366

 

2016 2015

0.160 0.375

0.184 0.368

0.007



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6116

–

–

–

9

–

–

–

Total
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– –

– –

– –

– 5 7 –

1 1 6

– –

907 – 192 –

– –

– –

– – – – –

1 – – –

– –



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6118

–

– 150

– –

– – – – –

121 153 24 40 338

– –

– 127 –

– – –

– – – – –

99 – 12 – 111

– –

–
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–

– 375 –

–

– –

57 – –

–

–

– –

164 – –

– –

– – –

– – – – –

– –

– –

–

–



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6120

–

– 503 –

–

207 – –

42 322 – 11 375

–

– –

155 – –

– –

– – – – –

29 200 – – 229

– –

–

–

723 663

772 891

234

Total
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27

–

7

1

50 98 64 246 148

16 1 – 3 40

35 328

129 180

Total



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6122

79 89

43 45

– 126

Total
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– 169

Total –

 
2016 

2015  

 



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6124

 

 

 

– –

– –



125

Assets

Liabilities

34 34

– –

771 771

Assets

Liabilities

352 352

169 169

459 459



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6126

444

230 602

–

– – – –

– 2

–

– 785

– 10

–
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49 450

–

– – – –

38 14 1 53

444

– 429

586 15

444



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6128

CURRENCY
2016  

CURRENCY
2015  

Total long-term loans
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15 303

– 251

829

1 3

264 605

Total



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6130

35 35

– 293

50 48

114 171

548 184

11 50

– 210

– 126

–

Payables to related parties 

22 24

1 –

3 3

– 262

– 14

Total payables to related parties 

21
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2016 2015 

129 567

685 184

– 373

76 41

– 5

–

3 2

162 175

192 98

766

9 8

26 21



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6132

2016 2015

982
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A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6134

€ 000 < 1 YEAR > 5 YEARS

– – –

– –

771 – – – 771

– –

€ 000 < 1 YEAR > 5 YEARS

– – –

–

459 – – – 459

–
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– –

Net debt



A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6136

2016 2015

– –

Gearing ratio
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A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 6138

12
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ASSETS

12.5 5 17

12.6 – –

12.7

12.8 6 3

Current assets

12.20 –

12.9 22 17

12.10

TOTAL ASSETS

12.11

520 520

Total Equity

Current liabilities

12.13 – 21

–

12.20 40 336

12.14 94 76
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2016 2015

12.15

4 4

Revenues

12.16

12.17

12.18 13 281

12.19

– –

– –
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2016 2015

12 14

– –

544

12.19 611 942

23

33

– –

– –

– –

– –

12.12

12.12

– –

– –

65
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LEGAL 

YEAR
EARNINGS

–

– – – –

– – – –

– – – –

– – – –

– – – –

– – – –
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12.3.1 

USEFUL LIFE

12.3.2 

USEFUL LIFE

12.3.3 
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12.3.4 

12.3.5 

12.3.6 

12.3.7 

12.3.8 

 

 

12.3.9 

12.3.10 
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12.3.11 

12.3.12 

12.3.13 

12.3.14 
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12.3.15 

J O I N T  V E N T U R E
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– –

– –

12 12

– –

– –

12 12
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–

–

–

– – –

– – –

–

– – –

– – –

–

–

– 7 7 

– 2 2

– – –

–

– – –

–
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CARRYING 

–

 

– – – – –

– – –

– – –

 
– – –

Total – – –

 

– – – – –

– – –

– – –

 
– – –

Total – – –
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€
€

10 

SERIES
 
 

  

10 200 72 

25 

102

1 162

1 500 500 18

Total
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SERIES
 

 
 

 
  

A 18 332 6 

20 34 1 143 

98 325 

Total

  

90 

90 

90 

Total
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2016 2015

6 3

2016 2015

11 8

5 1

6 8

2016 2015
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2016 2015

€

0.01 520 

0.01 520 

EA
RN

IN
G

S

–

– – – – – – 27

– – – – – 182 – 50

– – – – – – – – –

– 1 – – – – –

– – – – – 125 – –

–
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1 

1

543 –

– – – – –

388 214 8 – 610

–

– –

– – –

– – – – –

– 144 – – 144

447 386 75 34 942

– 410 75 60 545

–

– –
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–

– – –

338 213 –

–

– – –

– – – –

– –

447 942

–

– –

2016 2015

– 21 

– 
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2016 2015

– 3

20 20

57 38

16 14

1 1

000 

2015

2015 638

000 

2014

2014
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16 23 39

8 – 8

47

17 23 40

8 3

6 – 6

2016 2015

64 125 

96 123 

153 94
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2016 2015

13 –

– 281

2016 2015

12.20 611 942

28 545

8 –

1 2
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2016 2015

– 1

6 7
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2016 2015

20

2016 2015

–

–

– 14

37 303

3 3

– 18

2016 2015

– –

– 543

2016 2015

71 66

7 8

Total 78 74

2016 2015

638

–

Total
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2016 2015

– –

26 21

37 6

– 1

Total

2016 2015

388 447

8 75

– 34

214 386

1 –

Total

 
SALARIES 

2016 16 – – – – 16

2015 16 – – – – 16

2016 7 – – – – 7

2015 7 – – – – 7

Per Widerström

2016 – 561 500 –

2015 – 538 440 –

–

–
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2016 – – – – –

2015 – – – – –

Marek Rendek

2016 – – – – –

2015 – – – – –

2016 – – – – –

2015 – – – – –

2016 – – – – –

2015 – – – – –

Morten Rønde

2016 – – – – –

2015 – – – – –

2016 – – – – –

2015 – – – – –

– – – – –

– – – – –
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96 140 4 240

– 8 – 8

TOTAL 4

 12.21
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< 1 YEAR > 5 YEARS

40 – – – 40

– – –

94 – – – 94

– –

< 1 YEAR > 5 YEARS

357 – – – 357

– –

76 – – – 76

– –
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ANNEXURE 4: SELECTED INTERIM FINANCIAL INFORMATION TO 30 JUNE 2017 
 

Interim Unaudited Condensed Consolidated statement of financial position as at 30 June 

2017 
 

  30 June 2017  

€ 000 

 31 December 
2016 

€ 000

ASSETS  

Non-current assets  

Goodwill 105,236 47,111

Intangible assets 67,923 18,221

Property, plant and equipment 14,119 6,474

Deferred tax assets 2,229 1,921

Restricted cash 3,382 2,971

Other non-current assets 3,414 1,602

Total non-current assets 196,303 78,300

Current assets  

Current receivables 7,751 1,729

Income tax receivable 1,129 659

Other current assets 3,393 3,097

Cash and cash equivalents 47,850 30,249

Total current assets 60,123  35,734

Assets held for sale - 7,511

TOTAL ASSETS 256,426 121,545

   

EQUITY AND LIABILITIES  

Share capital 520 520

Share premium 8,262 8,262

Statutory reserve 66 66

Foreign currency translation reserve (973) (2,064)



 
 

 
 

Hedge reserve - -

Retained earnings 55,133 52,617

Reserves of a disposal group held for sale - (125)

Equity attributable to equity holders of the parent 63,008 59,276

Non-controlling interest - 199

Total Equity 63,008 59,475

Non-current liabilities   

Deferred tax liability                  7,819 -

Provisions 3,808 3,685

Long-term bank loans 98,584 24,625

Financial leasing – long-term portion 23 -

Other non-current liabilities 30,987 34

Total non-current liabilities 141,221 28,344

Current liabilities  

Trade and other payables 35,254 21,121

Income tax payable 300 166

Provisions 4,209 3,271

Current portion of long-term bank loans 11,849 5,528

Financial leasing – current portion 19 -

Other current financial liabilities 566 771

Total current liabilities 52,197 30,857

Liabilities directly associated with the assets held 
for sale                     - 

 
2,869

EQUITY AND LIABILITIES 256,426 121,545

 

 

 

 

   



 
 

 
 

Interim Unaudited Condensed Consolidated statement of profit or loss for the first six 

months ended 30 June 2017 
 

 

  30 June 2017  

€ 000 

    30 June 2016  

€ 000

Continuing operations    

    

Amounts staked 715,011 501,978

Revenue 
61,784 49,312

  

Personnel expenses (22,231) (16,974)

Depreciation and amortisation (2,555) (1,335)

Other operating income 585 566

Other operating expenses (32,381) (23,843)

Operating profit 5,202 7,726

  

Finance income 708 188

Finance cost (1,904) (1,041)

    

Profit before tax 4,006 6,873

Income tax expense (1,250) (1,782)

Profit for the year from continuing operations  2,756 5,091 

    

Discontinued operations  

Profit / (loss) after tax for the year from discontinued 
operations (171) 267

Loss on sale of discontinued operations (74) -

  

Profit for the year                 2,511 5,358

 

   



 
 

 
 

Interim Unaudited Condensed Consolidated statement of comprehensive income for the 

six months ended 30 June 2017 
      30 June 

2017  

€ 000 

     30 June  
2016  

€ 000

  

Profit for the year 2,511 5,358

Other comprehensive income  

Other comprehensive income to be reclassified to profit or loss in 
subsequent periods:  

Net movement on cash flow hedges                                                               -  112  

Income tax effect -  (24)  

 - 88

Exchange differences on translation of foreign operations 1,216 (398)

Income tax effect - -

Net other comprehensive income to be reclassified to profit or loss 
in subsequent periods 1,216 (310)

Other comprehensive income for the year, net of tax 1,216 (310)

Total comprehensive income for the year, net of tax 3,727 5,048

  

 

Attributable to: 

Equity holders of the parent 3,732 5,044

Non-controlling interest (5) 4

 

   



 
 

 
 

Interim Unaudited Condensed Consolidated statement of cash flows for the six months 

ended 30 June 2017 
 

     30 June 
2017  

€ 000 

     30 June 
2016  

€ 000

  

Cash flows from operating activities  

Profit before tax from continuing operations  4,006 6,873

Profit / (loss) before tax from discontinued operations (245) 251

Profit before tax 3,761 7,124

Adjustments for:  

Depreciation, amortisation and impairment 2,560 1,719

Loss on disposal of subsidiary 74 -

Changes in provisions 393 1,013

(Gain) / Loss  on disposal of property, plant and equipment (15) 7

Interest expenses and income 706 498

Other non-cash items (279) (9)

Operating cash flow before working capital changes 7,200 10,352

(Increase) / Decrease in other current assets 825 (1,619)

(Increase) / Decrease in receivables 1,578 1,011

(Decrease) / Increase in payables and other liabilities 3,889 4,673

   

Cash generated from operating activities 13,492 14,417

Corporate income tax paid (1,798) (2,218)

Net cash flows provided by / (used in) operating activities 11,694 12,199

   

Cash flows from investing activities  

Acquisition of subsidiary, net of cash acquired (61,982) -

Proceeds from disposal of a subsidiary, net of cash disposed 3,276 -

Repayment of liabilities for purchase of subsidiary (59) (87)



 
 

 
 

Interest received 18 53

Loan provided to a future subsidiary (12,590) -

Purchase of buildings, equipment and intangible assets (4,289) (6,399)

Proceeds from sale of buildings and equipment 82 75

Net cash flows provided by / (used in) investing activities (75,544) (6,358)

   

Cash flows from financing activities:  

Net proceeds from bank loans 79,130 (2,827)

Finance lease payments (4) -

Interest paid (226) (371)

Net cash flows provided by / (used in) financing activities (78,900) (3,198)

   

Net effect of currency translation in cash 806 (227)

Net increase / (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents 15,856 2,416

Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the year 31,993 28,144

Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year from continuing 
operations 47,850 28,881

Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year from discontinued 
operations - 1,679

Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year (total) 47,850 30,560

 

 

 


